The Honorable Bob Ferguson

March 18, 2010

Page 3

March 18, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson 

Chair, King County Council 

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

As required by Ordinance 16717, I am transmitting to the King County Council a report certifying that insufficient funding is available for the King County Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division CIP project #300197, South Park Bridge Replacement.  Provision of this report to the King County Council is required by the adopted 2010 Budget, Section 137 as follows:

“P1 PROVIDED THAT:

For CIP Project 300610, South Park Bridge Demolition, no more than $300,000 may be expended or encumbered until the executive has transmitted a report certifying that insufficient funding is available for CIP Project 300197, South Park Bridge Replacement.  The report shall set forth the complete plan for funding for the demolition of the bridge. This report shall also include a discussion of outreach about the bridge closure to the community and jurisdictions with transportation responsibilities.
The report required to be submitted by this proviso must be filed in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers and to the committee coordinator for the physical environment committee or its successor.”

The county has completed both the design and environmental impact statement for the replacement South Park Bridge and stands ready to move forward with construction.  The cost of constructing the new bridge is estimated to be nearly $150 million.  The county has already spent over $20 million dollars on right-of-way acquisition, environmental process, and design of a replacement bridge.  The bridge is now 100% shovel-ready and only awaits a funding plan.  The remaining cost is nearly $130 million which is far beyond what the county can fund within its current revenue stream.   Our Roads CIP budget is about $30 million annually and must be devoted to over 1,800 miles of King County roadways.  In November 2007, the “Roads and Transit” ballot measure included funding for the bridge, but it failed at the polls.  In September 2009, King County submitted an application for $99 million in federal Transportation Infrastructure Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER1) funding to replace the 80-year-old bridge.  The federal TIGER1 grant awards have been announced and, unfortunately, the South Park Bridge is not among the projects chosen for funding.  Applications for the $1.5 billion program totaled $57 billion, making the awards process highly competitive.

As part of the early work of my administration, I am working to assemble a new funding package for the construction of the new bridge.  I applaud the County Council for creating the King County Transportation Benefit District, which could provide a substantial portion of the local match for potential federal and/or state grant funds.  Other federal funding possibilities may soon be available including the federal jobs bill that has a transportation infrastructure component and, as of this writing, is being considered in the U.S. Senate along with a second round of TIGER funding.
As one who has spent years championing this project at the local, state, and federal level, I remain committed to building a new South Park Bridge.  Unfortunately, at this point, construction funding is unsure and we are faced with the scheduled closure of the existing South Park Bridge at the end of June 2010.  A study is currently underway to determine whether the bridge can be safely operated after that date.  If so, I will seek authority to continue to operate the bridge as long as it can safely remain open.
The county will continue a fully-engaged outreach effort to the community and affected stakeholders leading up to June 2010 closure, as well as after the bridge is closed.  Plans and permits must be prepared to close the old bridge and take down its movable spans.  The South Park Bridge carries 14th Avenue South over the Duwamish River, which is a navigable waterway, and the U.S. Coast Guard requires removal of the moveable bridge structure leaves after its closure to allow free movement of watercraft.

I am transmitting the enclosed report as required by proviso P1 so that staff can begin working on the demolition of this aged bridge.  The South Park Bridge was recognized as a priority by cities and the Puget Sound Regional Council, who awarded this project $4 million dollars in federal right-of-way acquisition funds.  The purchase of right-of-way properties is needed for both replacement and demolition of the existing bridge.  Therefore, we need to move forward with purchasing these properties.  Staff has concluded all of the negotiations to acquire the necessary properties and there are no condemnations needed for this project.  

In the 2010 budget adopted by the King County Council, the right-of-way needed for both the demolition as well as the reconstruction of the South Park Bridge was appropriated in CIP project #300197, which is the reconstruction project.  Since replacement funding has not yet been identified and it is now necessary to move forward with the demolition of the aged bridge, I am proposing to move the right-of way appropriation to the demolition project.  I am attaching an ordinance to move the $4,761,000 in right-of-way appropriation from CIP project #300197 to CIP Project #300610, which is the demolition project.  
In the event that funding for construction of the replacement South Park Bridge is secured, I will transmit a detailed funding plan and motion to release the project construction funds.

I thank the King County Council for its assistance in working with local, state, and federal elected officials to secure funding for this regionally important bridge.  If you have any questions or concerns about the enclosed report, please contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590, or via e-mail at linda.dougherty@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures 
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT

Jay Osborne, Acting Manager, CIP and Planning Section, RSD, DOT
